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NORTH CENTRAL PUBLIC HEALTH DISTRICT
“Caring For Our Communities”

419 East Seventh Street

The Dalles, OR 97058-2676

541-506-2600

www.ncphd.org
North Central Public Health District

Board of Health

Meeting Minutes

September 8, 2015 (3:00pm)

In Attendance:  Commissioner Mike Smith – Sherman County; Roger Whitely – Sherman County; Michael Takagi – Gilliam County; Commissioner Steve Kramer – Wasco County; Commissioner Scott Hege – Wasco County; Bill Hamilton – Wasco County; and Fred Schubert – Wasco County.  

Staff Present:  Teri Thalhofer – Director; Kathi Hall – Finance Manager; Shellie Campbell – TPEP Coordinator
Guests Present:  Neita Cecil – The Dalles Chronicle; and Lauren Hernandez – Sherman County Court
Minutes taken by Gloria Perry

Meeting called to order on September 8, 2015 at 3:00pm by Commissioner Mike Smith.
SUMMARY OF ACTIONS TAKEN
Motion by Roger Whitley, second by Bill Hamilton, to approve the minutes from the 6/9/15, 6/23/15 and 7/14/15 board meetings as presented.
Vote:

5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Michael Takagi, Fred Schubert and William Hamilton.

No:
0

Abstain:
1 – Commissioner Scott Hege
Motion carried.

Motion by Fred Schubert, second by Scott Hege to approve A/P Checks Issued reports from June, July & August 2015 with the correction to the July report by adding EFT #160 (reserved in que).
Vote:

6-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Roger Whitley, Michael Takagi, Commissioner Scott Hege, Fred Schubert and William Hamilton.

No:
0

Abstain:

Motion carried.

WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

· Commissioner Smith introduced Lauren Hernandez who is Sherman County Court’s new court assistant.  She is replacing Melva Thomas who is retiring.
· Sanctuary Update & Community Meeting
· Shellie Campbell gave a brief description of what sanctuary is and how it works in the workplace.
· Community meeting conducted.
· Commissioner Kramer informed the board that Wasco County board assignments have changed and he will no longer be on the NCPHD board.  Commissioner Scott Hege has taken his place.
1. MINUTES

a. Approval of past meeting minutes
· Commissioner Kramer had a question regarding the minutes of 6-9-15, section F on page 6 the email from John Zalaznik.  He wanted clarification from Roger Whitley who had made a comment during this conversation at the June 6th meeting that he didn’t care about Wasco County.  He wanted to know if Roger had said that just because of the possible violation to the food truck or was it an over arching issue that we have.  Roger stated, “No, it was to the food truck.”
· Commissioner Kramer asked for further clarification in regard to when and who on the board of health should be notified of a pending legal action on a constituent in Wasco, Sherman and Gilliam Counties.  
i. After board discussion, it was the consensus of the board to have a policy of how to notify the board of pending legal statutory actions.

ii. Teri will draft a policy for review to be reviewed at the October or November board meeting.
· Minutes from the 6-9-15, 6-23-15 and 7-14-15 board of health meetings approved as presented.
b. Set next meeting date
· The next regular meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, October 13, 2015 at 3:00pm.  Meeting location will be at the North Central Public Health District office located at 419 E. 7th Street, The Dalles, OR.

· Teri Thalhofer has a scheduling conflict so Kathi Hall and John Zalaznik will attend the board meeting in her absence.

2. ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA
a. Teri asked to remove the legislative session summary from the agenda.

3. PUBLIC COMMENT
a. No comments.

4. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
a. Updates from Wasco County – Wasco County Project Plan
· Commissioner Hege provided the following updates:
· Commissioner Hege and Dr. Schubert met a few weeks ago to discuss the status of the project plan and the formation of a group meeting to discuss public health.
· Wasco County is still in the process of morphing what public health is going to be and they are trying to pull together a group to look at this.  

· The main goal is to try to bring all the players together in public health such as the hospital, One Community Health and the CCO’s to talk about what is the future of public health and who is going to be doing what, how and why and what’s the best thing.

· There is a meeting scheduled next week and the participants will be Commissioner Hege, Tyler Stone and Kathy Schwartz.  They will be discussing what happened in Douglas County.  
· At some point in the future other participants will be invited to participate including NCPHD.
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “Douglas County did a very different process.  They abdicated their public health authority back to the state.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “Well, I think the discussion was somewhat of the same kind of discussion.  So that’s what we’re doing and hopefully in the next month or two I will have a much better sense of what’s going to happen and when it’s going to happen.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “To clarify, you’re talking about this ongoing what does public health look like; and that’s a conversation that we’ve all talked about and all the counties are interested.  But I think originally it was what does public health look like for Wasco County, whether or not you are going to be a part of this and I’m not sure if that has morphed into something else or if it’s the same thing or if you are taking a longer look.”
· Commissioner Hege stated, “I think it’s probably a bigger picture, but really the idea is we could say what does public health look like for Wasco County but in the context of this agency I think it’s something that applies to everybody.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “Scott, we are operating under the assumption that in December you may take a vote to leave this agency in July.  That is the way I’m operating this entity and that’s the way I’ve been sharing that with the board.  We’ve been making hiring decisions and staffing decisions based on the fact that this entity may only serve Gilliam and Sherman Counties come next July 1st.  If that is not Wasco County’s intent, and that’s not going to happen in December that would be really helpful from an management and staffing point of view.”
· Commissioner Hege stated, “Sure, I understand that and I couldn’t speak for us in a global concept but I would say, the likely-hood of us making a decision in December to not be a part of this is probably not likely because of the timing or something else.  So I think hopefully, my hope honestly would be that we get to these discussions, we have a meeting, and we really work on trying to figure out public health and I think through the meetings, hopefully we (collectively) all of us can come to a collective decision about how we see public health going forward and what it looks like in the future.  If you look at some of these ideas of the modernization of public health a lot of that stuff will be helpful and I know you guys have looked at it.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “I’m on the committee that is creating the definitions that will then go to the legislature. I worry that you are trying to get ahead of the process.  The modernization work is not rapid and some counties will not modernize until 2025.  So I just caution you to believe that there is a plan out there at the State.  There is no plan, it is a process and we’ve already made changes.  We’ve been forced to make changes at this department with the belief that healthcare transformation would pick up the slack and to date, it has not. So I have real concern about the health of the community if we pull the safety net away before anybody else is engaged and ready to step up and fill those services because to date, that’s not happening.”
· Commissioner Hege stated, “I think that can be part of the discussion.  I would say that to not do anything until 2025 is something that…the timing of that would be unfortunate.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “And I wish you’d been here and been part of our process.  We’ve been really engaged and right at the forefront of those discussions at the State and we would hope to be early adopters with the first wave and that’s why we’ve been doing the public health accreditation work and we’ve been participating in the conversation about writing the definitions.  We’ve been very engaged in that process so we’d be ready to roll when it first rolls out.  That where we’ve been as an agency representing the three counties.”
· Commissioner Hege stated, “And I think what, at least what I hope to see happen is I think bringing these other folks that are actually going to be involve in public health and are involved in public health, I think bringing them to the table to have a discussion will maybe help us move forward quicker.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “Just so you know, we are engaged with the CCO, we’re engaged with One Community Health, we’re engaged with all of those entities.  We meet with the CCO boards, both of them.  We’re part of those processes; we’re very involved in the CCO transformation.”
· Commissioner Hege stated, “I understand that but I think it’s different that kind of involvement.  It’s slightly different from what I envision which is sitting down and really having a discussion solely about public health and how we move forward collectively with everybody in the room.”
· Teri Thalhofer stated, “If you would like, I can give you some names of facilitators that are familiar with the transformation.  Kathy has been out of public health work for a very long time and its very different from when she was doing public health.  I can give you some suggestions if you’d like that.”
· Commissioner Hege stated, “So for an update that’s what I have today.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Okay.  I know you are having a meeting next week, so you’re looking at trying to schedule something pretty soon.”

· Commissioner Hege stated, “I would just say, right now I don’t have anything to say other than we’re working on trying to pull together a plan and when that plan is going forward, you’ll certainly be notified about it.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “Okay.”

· Teri Thalhofer stated, “Today, I don’t feel like I got any information to change the way I’m managing the health department.”

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Yes, I don’t think there is any change there.”
b. Funding Reduction Implementation
· Teri informed the board that due to the budget reduction:
· On July 8th we laid off staff (1 full-time nurse and 1 billing clerk)

· Walk-in hours only on Wednesday and Thursday afternoons from 1:00pm to 5:00pm where it was Monday thru Friday 8:30am to 12:00pm and 1:00pm to 5:00pm.

· In July 51 patients were turned away.

· In August 24 patients were turned away.

· As of September 8th, 15 patients were turned away and as of 2:00pm today, 6 were turned away.

· Please note that tracking hasn’t been perfect.

· 77 of those turned away were from Wasco County.

· There is no capacity for these patients to be seen elsewhere.  If someone is new and does not have an established provider in The Dalles, it can take anywhere from 4 to 6 weeks to get an appointment. 

· One of our front office staff resigned and moved out of the region.  Because of the continuing thought of only serving Sherman and Gilliam County as of next year, we chose not to rehire his position but to merge the WIC receptionist and front office reception positions.  
· Commissioner Smith asked how sustainable is that merging?

· Teri stated, ”When somebody is sick that means that either Kathi or Gloria covers the front office.  We have no surge capacity.  We have no surge capacity in nursing.  We have no surge capacity in admin.  If we have another outbreak like Pertussis, we will close clinical services because we won’t be able to provide any because all of our nursing staff will be working the outbreak.”
5. NEW BUSINESS
a. End of Year Report

· Teri reviewed the 2014-15 Annual Report.
· What’s not in the report are benchmark information and part of that for last year is based on feedback from the Public Health Accreditation Board site visit team who felt like the strategic plan that we were operating under was not meaningful to staff.  We’ve since been engaged in a strategic planning process that really looks at tying together agency goals, the community health assessments for Columbia Gorge CCO & Eastern Oregon CCO, and the community health improvement plans for both of them and then other community needs and brings that all together so that we’re actually looking at data that’s meaningful rather than measuring numbers just to measure numbers.  That will be done in December so for next year those benchmarks will be reported.
· Teri asked the board if they have feedback on the annual report to let her know as we will be publishing it on our webpage and we will also be doing a press release at the end of the week.  Commissioner Smith also asked that we send it to the Sherman County Reporter.
· Kathi Hall reviewed the 2015 Fiscal Analysis.
· Fiscal audit is not yet completed so these are unaudited numbers.  Kathi will provide an updated analysis once the fiscal audit is completed.
· In section 7141 of the fiscal analysis report, Commissioner Hege suggested to Kathi to take the county amount out of the budgeted column so it matches the actual column. 
· Wasco County Quarterly Update Report
· No questions were asked about the report.
· Teri asked for guidance from the board if we should continue to collect and report data on the excel spreadsheet that was created by Kathy Schwartz.  A lot of the data collection is being done by hand and is very time consuming.  Teri also wanted to know if it’s the board of health’s expectation that NCPHD continue to appear before the Wasco County board of commissioners on a quarterly basis to present this data.
· Commissioner Smith said that would be a question for the Wasco Commission to where they would like our energy spent towards either the excel report or a narrative report.  He asked the board members if they felt this information in the excel format was helpful or if there was another format that they would like to see such as a narrative report.
· Commissioner Hege said that the report hasn’t had as much information as it has now, but he thinks that’s a reasonable question to ask Wasco County if the report is useful and how is it useful.
· Commissioner Smith stated that for Sherman County they have no need for the excel report as far as their county is concerned.  The question will need to be asked of Wasco County Commissioners.
b. Review of A/P Checks Issued (June 2015, July 2015 & August 2015)
· Reports reviewed and approved with the correction of adding check #160 to the July 2015 report.
c. Program Highlights
· Communicable  Disease Updates – Diary of an Outbreak
· Teri gave a presentation on the Pertussis 2015 outbreak in Wasco County.
· In summary, there were 14 confirmed cases, 4 presumptive cases and 11 suspect cases.
· Approximately 347 staff hours were spent on this outbreak; costing approximately $14,764.85 in staff salary.
d. Contracts Review

· Teri provided a brief description of the following contracts:

· OHA Agreement 142025-14

· Ahlers

· EOCCO Transformation Grants Program – Amendment #2

· Medical Examiner Contract – Sherman County

· Pauly, Rogers & Co – Engagement Letter

· Shred4Less

e. Directors Report

· Teri presented her Directors report.  No questions were asked.

Meeting adjourned at 4:35pm

________________________________




_________________

Commissioner Michael Smith, Chair
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